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Editorial  
 

I really believe that I am rapidly approaching senility! I receive numerous 
emails each day and I try to read each one reasonably carefully. However 
one email obviously passed me by. 
 

At the February parish council meeting it was agreed that the village would  
take part in the ‘Village Spring Clean’ and it was minuted that I was to do 
the posters for this particular event. The appointed week arrived and I duly 
put posters around the village announcing what was to happen at the 
weekend. I then had a telephone call from our Clerk, Penny Cooper, asking 
me if I had read the email about the spring cleaning in the village. It 
transpired that I hadn’t read the email which told me that Biffa could not 
lend us the necessary equipment – high viz jackets, grabbers, bags etc -  on 
that occasion. Also they would be doing a ‘deep clean’ sometime in May 
so we would be better off doing our village clean-up in September! 
 

I really must try to read my emails more carefully in future! 
 

Many villagers will be glad to note that the box for the defibrillator will be 
sited on the Reading Room wall just to the right of the George Cannon 
notice board. There were lots of suggestions as to the best place to site it 
and this one appears to satisfy at least two of the necessary conditions – 
centrally placed in the village and connected to an electrical supply. I hope 
that we will never be in a position to need it but, if necessary, we will be 
prepared. The next thing to do is to arrange a few sessions in the Village 
Hall to train up anyone wishing to be aux fait with this latest piece of vital 
medical equipment. Many people need to be sincerely thanked for buying 
the defibrillator and sourcing the box and fixing it in place. Thank you very 
much if you were involved. 
 

A big thank you to Terry Allsop in allowing me to use a picture he took 
back in 2010 of the almshouses and school. Can everyone note that this is a 
picture of the Cloister or God’s House in Ewelme or commonly known as 
the almshouses. As you walk down the steps from the church, on the wall 
in front and above you, a notice says you are entering The Cloisters. NO! It 
is a cloister, because there is only one of them in Ewelme! I am old and a 
bit pedantic!!!!! 
 

The Editor   



Parish Ramblings 
 

I hope that everyone is enjoying the very early signs of Spring as they 
begin to appear; the snowdrops which have been with us for some weeks 
and the daffodils that are beginning to appear in their droves. 
 

Four brief points from me:-  
Be vigilant - there have been a number of cars and garages broken into 
during February, sometimes in broad daylight. If you see anything or 
anyone that looks suspicious, then call 0800 555 111. 
 

Be supportive - a number of villagers have met a couple of times to 
discuss the early beginnings of a Ewelme Neighbourhood Plan. They are 
canvassing opinions about a wide range of subjects, please ensure you 
express your opinions. 
 

Be aware - there is a Pavilion update article elsewhere in this edition 
which details the latest situation. 
 

Be a volunteer - the Ewelme.info website needs someone to run and 
manage it on an ongoing basis. The Parish Council would love to hear 
from anyone who can get this village information website back up and 
running, as this should be the place we all go to for information and 
updates on our village and it's events. 
 

Here's hoping for an early start to Spring. Only a month to go to the 
asparagus season! 
 

Sam Gillman, Chairman of Ewelme Parish Council 
 
Ewelme Horticultural Society 
 

Here are a few dates for your 2017 diary! 
 

On 6 April our AGM will be held in the Village Hall. The meeting will 
start at 7:00 pm. New members are always welcome or if you would like to 
find out a bit more of what goes on behind the scenes, we look forward to 
seeing you there 
 

On Saturday 13 May our Annual Plant Sale will take place in the Village 
Hall, doors will open at 10:00 am and close at 1:00 pm. We always have a 
lovely selection of flower and vegetable plants delivered to us from a 



nursery near Aylesbury. So come and join us and bag yourselves some 
wonderful garden treasures or just pop in for tea and coffee - there will also 
be a raffle! 
 

Our Summer Trip this year will be to Sudeley Castle near Winchcombe in 
Gloucestershire on the 10 June. Anyone wishing to go can contact Angela 
Harrison on 01491 83411. The price - including coach and entry to the 
castle – is £26 per person or £25 for concessions. 
 

Thinking ahead to our Annual Village Show on the Recreation Ground on 
August Bank Holiday Monday, this is advance notice that the two 
photographic subjects for this year’s Village Show are: ‘CHEERS!’ and 
‘OVER THE HILL’. So, get the thinking caps on and the cameras out! 
 

Tracey Stringer, Chairman of the Ewelme Horticultural Society  
 
It’s official - Mill Stream Surgery, Benson, is outstanding! 
 

The Care Quality Commission (CQC) undertook an inspection of Mill 
Stream Surgery in October 2016. Overall the practice was rated by the 
CQC as Outstanding.  
 

The CQC is the independent regulator of health and social care in England. 
They monitor, inspect and regulate various services to make sure they meet 
fundamental standards of quality and safety and they publish what they 
find, including performance ratings to help people choose care. They 
monitor, inspect and regulate the treatment, care and support provided by 
hospitals, GPs, dentists, ambulance services, mental health services and 
care homes. 
 

To get to the heart of patients’ experiences of care and treatment, the CQC 
always ask the following five questions: 
 

• Is it safe? 
• Is it effective? 
• Is it caring? 
• Is it responsive to people’s needs? 
• Is it well-led? 
 

Along with Surgery staff, three members of the Benson Patients’ Panel, 
Janet Burtt, Denis DeBeger and I, were asked to take part in the Inspection 



visit, which included a full day of meetings, interviews and presentations at 
the Surgery. Patient comment cards and results of patient surveys were also 
included. Denis, Janet and I were impressed not only with the Surgery but 
also the thoroughness of the Inspection visit. As Panel representatives we 
were asked about the contribution of the Panel to the Surgery. 
 

The quality of care was found to be outstanding for each of the six 
population groups which the CQC looks at – older people; people with 
long term conditions; families, children and young people; working age 
people; people whose circumstances make them vulnerable to sickness or 
ill health; and people experiencing poor mental health (including 
dementia). 
 

The CQC noted many areas of outstanding practice at Mill Stream, some 
of which have already been adopted by other practices and by the local 
Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG). For example, a headache treatment 
protocol developed by the practice.  
 

In almost every category where statistical data was obtained, the practice 
was performing better than local and national averages. For example: 

·  98% of patients said the GP gave them enough time compared to 
the CCG average of 89% and the national average of 87%. 

·  100% of patients said they had confidence and trust in the last GP 
they saw compared to the CCG average of 97% and the national 
average of 95% 

•  93% of patients said the last GP they spoke to was good at treating 
them with care and concern compared to the CCG average of 88% 
and the national average of 85%. 

·  100% found it easy to contact the surgery by phone compared to 
the CCG average of 84% and the national average of 73%. 

 

The link to the full report on Mill Stream Surgery can be found on the 
CQC website at 
http://www.cqc.org.uk/sites/default/files/new_reports/AAAF8530.pdf 
 

The rating of Outstanding is apparently awarded to only 3% of GP 
Practices. We are extremely fortunate in Benson to have an outstanding 
practice taking care of us. 
 

Fenella Galpin, for the Benson Patients’ Panel 



 
The Elm Club 
 

After 58 years the Elm Club has wound down. Villagers’ life styles have 
changed and it was no longer able, it seemed, to fulfil what it was set up 
for. We wish the Newelme Club all the best. It has a new format and 
welcomes a younger group of people. 
 

On closing down the Club, we had a long discussion about what to do with 
the money that remained in the account. We decided that we would like it 
to go to the village to help the elderly in the Ewelme. So we agreed to 
donate £500 to the village shop to help reconfigure the toilet facilities and 
the remainder to the Millstream Day Centre which some of us use. 
  

Margaret Blake - former Treasurer 
 
Ewelme and Benson Cricket Club 
 

Yes, you did read that correctly – it’s the same club just with a new name. 
At this time, mostly all of the club officials, and many of the players, live 
in the village of Benson.  
 

As President of this club, I welcome the inclusion of Benson to the title. At 
the A G M held in February, this change of name was proposed, seconded 
and accepted unanimously. We are all looking forward to a happy and 
successful 2017 season. 
 

My other wish was to encourage anyone to become a non-playing member 
of the club. There are many aspects of the club besides playing and I hope 
that we could help and encourage the club in other ways. A 2017 fixture 
list was – hopefully - delivered to you with this copy of the Ewelme News. 
 

If you have any suggestions or thoughts for the 2017 season, please let me 
know by telephone 01491 837887 or email gemmaclive@yahoo.co.uk 
 

Thank you for your support. 
 

Gemma Clive, President, Ewelme and Benson Cricket Club 
 
Church spring-cleaning 
 



There will be a church spring-cleaning social morning on Saturday 1 April 
at 10:00. (I hope this isn’t a wind up! The Ed) Come and help with a few 
spring cleaning tasks to spruce up your village’s Church. Nothing arduous 
but with refreshments provided it’s a chance to socialise and help tidy up a 
few small things which have been on the ‘must do’ list for a while. 
 

We’re all lucky to live in an enviable, beautiful heritage site, and we need 
everyone’s help to keep it that way. Please put it in your diary and come 
along, if only for 10 minutes. 
 

Margaret Blake, 01491 826462 
 
A note from The Rectory 
 

There is a lot of church news this month. By the end of March the process 
of pastoral reorganisation will be complete and the Ewelme Benefice will 
have become part of a new Benefice with Benson. As I write, the parishes 
are waiting to interview three potential candidates for the post of Rector of 
the new Benefice. My role as a part time house for duty priest will remain 
the same except that I will not be in charge. It is hoped and expected that a 
new Rector will devote 20% of his or her time to these villages and that 
will enable me to be more visible in the Benefice but of course all this will 
take time. I am excited and optimistic that a new grouping will enable us to 
offer more with regard to opportunities for the choir and special services as 
well as such things as youth groups. We hope that a new Rector will be in 
place in Benson by late June or July.  
 

As I noted in the last letter, Chips Gell will cease to be churchwarden by 
31 July at the latest. Chips has done an enormous amount for the church 
and his presence and support will be greatly missed. There will be an 
opportunity for the village to thank him at a later date and details will be 
confirmed in the future. Currently there are no others who are prepared to 
take on this role. Although there are significant responsibilities there are 
many things that can be handled by others. If anyone would like to discuss 
taking this on, I would be delighted to hear from you. We are still greatly 
in need of volunteers to help with church matters; this is essential for us to 
ensure the presence of a proper ministry here for the future.  
 

During Lent this year we have reflected on the film, ‘When The Whales 
Came’ based on a Michael Morpurgo book and starring Paul Schofield, 



Helen Mirren, John Suchet and David Threlfall amongst others. It tells a 
story about the self beaching of whales on the Scilly Isles and is based on a 
true event. I was prompted to choose it following the beaching of whales in 
New Zealand earlier this year. It is a moving story and well worth seeing. 
It is essentially about redemption and renewal and - without giving too 
much away - I can say that at the end a well that has been dry for years 
suddenly brings forth fresh water, just like the rock in the desert when 
struck by Moses’ staff.  
 

If we want our church to bring forth the living water it is essential that 
people care for it and take time to assist giving it life. Reflect on this over 
the remainder of Lent and pray that the Easter season will bring forth fruit.  
 

Services St Mary’s Ewelme for April and May 2017 
 

5th Sunday of Lent, 2  April  
9:45 am Parish Communion, Common Worship, families Welcome. 
 

Palm Sunday, 9 April 
8:00 am Holy Communion BCP 
11:15 am Parish Communion with donkey 
Brightwell Baldwin 
6:00 pm Benefice Service of Readings and Hymns  
 

Maundy Thursday, 13 April 
7:30 pm Holy Communion 
 

Good Friday, 14 April 
2:00 pm Service of Meditation on the Cross 
 

Easter Day, 16 April 
Easington 
6:00 am – Dawn Service 
An outdoor Benefice service at Easington followed by Tea, Coffee and 
breakfast. 
Ewelme 
11:15 am – Parish Communion, all welcome. 
 

2nd Sunday of Easter, 23 April 
11:15 am Holy Communion BCP 
 

3rd Sunday of Easter, 30 April 



Benefice Service at St Helen’s Benson 
10:00 am Parish Communion. 
 

4th Sunday of Easter, 7 May 
9:45 am Parish Communion, Common Worship, families welcome 
 

5th Sunday of Easter, 14 May 
8:00 am Holy Communion BCP 
11:15 am Matins  
 

Rogation Sunday, 21 May 
11:15 am Benefice Family Service at Cuxham – Blessing the fields. Details 
to be confirmed 
 

7th Sunday of Easter, 28 May 
11:15 am Holy Communion BCP  
 

Lent lunches 
During Lent this year we have organised three separate Lent lunches in the 
Benefice, in the each of the Parishes. By the time you read this, the first 
two will be over but anyone is welcome at the Rectory on Wednesday 5 
April from 12:30 pm to 2:00 pm for a bowl of homemade soup. These 
lunches are not intended to be devotional in any way so you need not 
worry that we will break into hymn singing. They are simply an 
opportunity to get together and share a simple lunch. A collection in aid of 
the Porch will be taken. Do come along whether you have been before or 
not. 
 

Church teas 
As part of a ministry to villagers, walkers and visitors and as a chance to 
raise funds for the church, we will be serving teas in church and the 
churchyard this summer. The intention is not to clash with other similar 
events. The dates for this year will be 7 May, 11 June, 16 July, 6 August, 3 
Sept. If you would like to help, let Jonathan know. 
 
Church fete 
The church fete will take place on Saturday 24 June this year in the Manor 
gardens by kind permission of Charles Miller-Smith. If you can help or 
have any suggestions do let Shirley know shirleymeyer@btinternet.com or 
on the Rectory number. 
 



Please contact me on 01491 837823 for more information on any of the 
above. 
 

Revd Jonathan Meyer, Priest in charge of Ewelme 
 
 
 
 
 
Since the October exhibition we have taken things a little easier with lots 
of discussion as to what worked well and what we could have done better 
for the next one (2018)! 
 

In addition to our usual social painting sessions at the Watercress Centre 
on the first Monday of each month we have been learning about other types 
of art and artists. 
 

We invited local artist, Caddy Attewill, from Marsh Baldon to run a 
workshop for us in December. Originally, the theme was Christmas but, 
instead, Caddy came armed with lots of paper, cling film, salt and various 
other aids to mixed media painting. The idea was to cover the paper with 
lots of different coloured watercolour washes watching them fuse together 
forming interesting patterns. Salt can be added to make the washes more 
interesting as can bits of hessian or even clingfilm. After everything has 
dried, various interesting shapes appear which can be interpreted and 
utilised to form a painting. 
 

In January Shirley Meyer joined us to demonstrate her lino cut methods.  
Shirley gave us a bit of history in the form of a very good presentation and 
talked us through all the tools required for lino cut printing. Linocut is a 
printmaking technique, a variant of woodcut, in which a sheet of linoleum 
is used for a relief surface. A design is cut into the linoleum surface with a 
sharp knife, V-shaped chisel or gouge, with the raised (uncarved) areas 
representing a reversal (mirror image) of the parts to show printed. The 
linoleum sheet is inked with a roller and then impressed onto paper or 
fabric. The actual printing can be done by hand or with a printer.  Shirley 
demonstrated on a piece on which she is currently working of a landscape.  
One or more colours can be used and additional paint can be added later if 
required. 
 



We had a most interesting talk from local art historian, Robert Kidner, in 
February entitled ‘Gypsies, Clowns and Farm Boys’ featuring the art of Sir 
George Clausen and Dame Laura Knight. Sir George Clausen became one 
of the foremost modern painters of landscape and of peasant life, 
influenced to a certain extent by the Impressionists, with whom he shared 
the view that light is the real subject of landscape art. His pictures excel in 
rendering the appearance of things under flecking outdoor sunlight, or in 
the shady shelter of a barn or stable.  Dame Laura Knight, DBE RA RWS  
was an English artist who worked in oils, watercolours, etching, engraving 
and drypoint. Knight was a painter in the figurative, realist tradition who 
embraced English Impressionism. In her long career Knight was among the 
most successful and popular painters in Britain. In 1929 she was created a 
Dame, and in 1936 became the first woman elected to the Royal Academy 
since its foundation in 1768. She and Clausen were known for being war 
artists during the Second World War.  She was also greatly interested in, 
and inspired by, marginalised communities and individuals, including 
gypsies and circus performers. Her success in the male-dominated British 
art establishment paved the way for greater status and recognition for 
women artists. Robert always speaks with passion about his subjects and is 
able to interpret the paintings for us, each of which has its own story. 
 

We have arranged a visit to the print room at the Ashmolean again for 
March to study another war time painter and someone who lived and 
painted locally, Paul Nash, currently the subject of a major retrospective at 
Tate Britain. 
 

During the month of June we will be mounting a small exhibition on the 
Ewelme Store wall with our various interpretations of ‘Summer’.  Could be 
fun! 
 

Incidentally, some of us are designing gift cards which are now for sale in 
the shop following the success of card sales during our October exhibition. 
 

Although our group is currently full, occasionally a place becomes 
available and anyone is welcome to join our outside painting sessions 
starting monthly from May to October. Do get in touch if you are 
interested. 
 

Trisha Scott, for the Watercress Painters 01491 834734 or 
trisha.watercress@hotmail.co.uk 



 
Girlguiding Benson 
 

As we head towards slightly lighter, and hopefully warmer, evenings, I am 
prompted to write to tell you a bit about Girlguiding Benson. ‘But why tell 
us about an organisation in Benson?’ I hear you ask! Well firstly, we are 
your closest units and we have always had young members from Ewelme. 
In Benson we have Rainbows (aged 5 to 7), Brownies (7 to 10) and Guides 
(10 to 14).  
 

Back to the reason I was prompted to write to you; lighter and warmer 
weather means getting outside as often as we can. Last year, our exploring 
took us to Warborough Green on a bike ride, to Shillingford for an amble 
back along the tow path, and to Ewelme to make use of the watercress bed 
centre - as well as various places in Benson village. You may well have 
seen (and heard!) us out and about. 
 

I am really passionate about the opportunities that Girlguiding offers girls 
and young women. To quote: “We give girls and young women a space 
where they can be themselves, have fun, build brilliant friendships, gain 
valuable life skills and make a positive difference to their lives and their 
communities. We build girls’ confidence and raise their aspirations. We 
give them the chance to discover their full potential and encourage them to 
be a powerful force for good.” 
 

We are always looking for new volunteers and our Brownie and Rainbow 
units are particularly in need of extra help at the moment. Don’t worry, it is 
not all or nothing! All we ask is for a commitment. That could be helping 
out from once a month to every week. It could even mean helping out in a 
non-hands-on way; helping with admin or accounts for example. If you can 
spare any time, and would be interested, we would love to hear from you! 
 

If you have any questions, or are interested in volunteering, drop us an 
email at GirlguidingBenson@gmail.com.  
 

If you would like to register your daughter for any of the three sections, 
visit www.girlguiding.org.uk/interested. Whilst we can’t guarantee a place 
immediately, it really helps our planning to know who would like to join. 
We will always get back to you as soon as we can. 
 

Helen Stevenson, 1st Benson Guides 



 
The Newelme Club 
 

I was very heartened by the general response to our first meeting in 
November when 59 people turned up at the Village Hall to try and find out 
what this new venture was all about. They were told that we envisaged no 
specialist speakers being invited, no outings in the foreseeable future, no 
themed afternoons. All that was wanted was a group of people who 
enjoyed a chat and a natter over some donated sandwiches, cakes and 
biscuits washed down with copious cups of tea and coffee. 
 

In December we were royally entertained by the whole of Ewelme School 
– students and staff – who sang songs, read poems and generally got 
people into the Christmas spirit. Each student and member of staff had a 
present to say thank you and the audience or 22 were left buzzing to eat 
their tea! 
 

In January a very select group of a dozen met in the Village Hall whilst the 
cold wind and rain battered away outside. February’s meeting was better 
attended with over 20 people sitting down to tea and chatting away. 
 

This is not meant to be an exclusive club! It is open to anyone who has 
survived half a century or more and lives in or around Ewelme. There are 
no subscriptions or fees and there is enough donated money to pay for the 
Village Hall hire well into 2018! So if you are free on the second Thursday 
of the month, a warm welcome awaits you at The Newelme Club. 
 

Peter Lemaire, organiser of The Newelme Club 
 
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on 11 January 2017          
         

Present   Gemma Benoliel (GB)  Andy Climpson (AC)  Keith Fletcher 
(KF)  Peter Lemaire (PL)  Roger Moore (RM)                                  
  

Apologies: Sam Gillman (SG)   AC took the Chair. 
              
Clerk’s report - The “wall” at Ewelme Down House is currently being 
reviewed by the SODC Enforcement Officer, who will keep EPC 
informed. 

 



County/District Councillors’ reports -  Steve Harrod (OC Councillor) 
sent a report. Felix Bloomfield (SODC Councillor) sent apologies and a 
report. No apologies or report from Richard Pullen (SODC Councillor).  
 

Planning - P16/S2114/RM - EWE Planning Appeal Consultation Eyre’s 
Close Resolved to write to the Inspector to express concern about the 
possibility of land contamination on site and referring to the condition 
attached to the Appeal decision on the outline planning consent. EPC 
would want a similar, robust condition attached should the current appeal 
succeed. 
 

Report from the Community Pavilion Working Group -  The group 
continues to look at potential funding streams and is preparing a draft 
communication to the village to be presented at EPC February.                               
 

Report from the Neighbourhood Planning Group - A meeting is to be 
held 6 February for those who have offered help, together with invited 
representatives from organisations which have an interest in the village. 
The objective is to establish the group to prepare the Plan and agree an 
outline for the project. RM presented a draft agenda for the meeting.   
 

Health & Safety - Mr Blake reported concerns about “fixmystreet”.  
Problems are reported as fixed when this is clearly not the case. It was 
suggested that he contact Ewelme’s Oxfordshire County Councillor.  
AC reported that the batting cage on the Recreation Ground has been 
repaired.                               
  

Village Maintenance – Benson Sawmills to be asked to quote for making 
the recommended repairs at the play area. The work is to go ahead, 
provided that the cost is no more than £1,000. Two estimates for the hedge 
cutting at the Common have been received so far, and a third contractor 
will be surveying the work 20 January. 
Resolved at present, estimate 2 best meets the job requirements and should 
be accepted unless the third contractor betters the quote for the same job.                          
KF reported that the gutter has again been ripped off the back of the 
Pavilion, and that the fire door may need some attention in the near future. 
It seems that a letter may have been sent from OCC Highways to the 
homeowner at “Loreto”; need to chase again if the hedge is not cut back by 
mid-February, which allows for at least the 28 days grace to comply 
granted by OCC. 

 



Reports from meetings  - KF reported on the multi-parish meeting to 
discuss the proposed Chalgrove development. It was suggested that the 26 
parishes in the area put forward a joint challenge to the development, in 
which case a budget of at least £75,000 would be required, but no 
notes/minutes of the meeting have been received. 
Resolved to find out whether minutes are available, further action is 
planned, and whether EPC has the power, if it so decides, to contribute to 
the “fighting fund”.                          
              

Other items of interest  - There have been no offers of help with the 
advertising administration for the Ewelme News. 
AC suggested that another letter should be sent to the publican at the 
Shepherd’s Hut, as parking outside continues to be a safety issue.  
 

Minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on 8 February 2017          
         

Present:   Gemma Benoliel (GB)  Keith Fletcher (KF)  Peter Lemaire (PL) 
  

Apologies: Andy Climpson (AC), Sam Gillman (SG) & Roger Moore 
(RM). GB took the Chair. 

 

County/District Councillors’ reports   - Steve Harrod (OC Councillor) 
sent a report. No report or apologies from Felix Bloomfield (SODC 
Councillor). Richard Pullen (SODC Councillor) talked briefly about One 
Oxfordshire, and then about various development proposals in the area. 
Waste collection should be more efficient once the new-style lorries are in 
use and nothing has yet been decided about the former SODC offices at 
Crowmarsh.   
             

Great British Spring Clean - Resolved to organise a litter-picking 
working group of volunteers 9:30 am – 12:00 pm Saturday 4 March, 
providing that equipment is available to borrow from SODC. PL kindly 
volunteered to produce posters.                                                                                 
 

Report from the Community Pavilion Working Group  – Some 
potential funding sources have been identified. It was re-affirmed that no 
application can be made to Sport England. Cost of construction is likely to 
rise by 5 – 8% every year. The group will be meeting shortly and hopes to 
co-opt at least one additional member.                                                                                              
 



Report from the Neighbourhood Planning Group  - The meeting on 6 
February was well-attended, and there was a very positive response. The 
group will meet 20 February to formulate the approach to preparing the 
Plan and elect a committee. It is hoped to complete the Plan within 9 – 18 
months. There had been some questions about resources for the group. 
Expenses should be submitted to EPC in the usual way. 

    

Local development proposals - The report had been useful in highlighting 
the extent of potential and or planned additional housing in the area, but 
all agreed to continue with the current system for notifying councillors of 
planning applications in the District. 
 

Health & Safety - OCC consultation on proposed road safety measures in 
the Littleworth Road area. EPC recognises the need for significant safety 
improvements and therefore supports this initiative.  
                                                                                                                                                         

Cycling sportive 22 April - Contact cyclingUK to suggest that marshalls be 
stationed at the danger points, or, at least, warning signs placed well before 
each of those points.                                                              
As parking continues to be a safety issue at the Shepherd’s Hut, it was 
decided to seek the assistance of the PCSOs.                                                                                      
KF was thanked for clearing broken glass from the Recreation Ground car 
park. 
 

Village Maintenance - The tractor will be repaired before the end of the 
month. The landscape contractors will be asked to cut back the tree on the 
Triangle at the top of Burrows Hill where it overhangs the road. Deep 
potholes in Cat Lane will be reported to OCC. KF kindly offered to repair  
the gate to the Common part-way along Common Road.                                                 

 

Reports from meetings - PL attended the Cricket Club AGM. RM will 
attend the One Oxfordshire consultation meeting. SG is to attend an OCVA 
fundraising course.                            
              

Other items of interest - There are still no offers of help with the 
advertising administration for the Ewelme News. 
 

Please remember that these two sets of minutes only contain some of the 
items discussed at both meetings. You can view the full minutes at the 
Recreation Ground car park noticeboard, also on the Parish Council board 
outside the Reading Room and in the cabinet at the bottom of Green Lane. 



 

Peter Lemaire, with help from the Parish Clerk, Penny Cooper 
 
Mobile again  
 

Being told not to put any weight on one foot for 3 months was a bit of a 
challenge for Margaret. Finding out what works is a matter of trial and 
error, especially getting upstairs or braving shower gymnastics. We were 
kindly lent a wheelchair, crutches and sticks which helped immediately. If 
you ever need such items ask around early.  
 

Shopping and catering requires a crash course for one’s partner. Menu 
planning which managed not to repeat over a 2 month cycle was an 
interesting creativity test (menu suggestions available)! An iPad, the 
internet and an intercom between the bridge (incapacitated captain) and the 
engine room (gopher) were indispensable for sanity. It is truly astonishing 
how difficult it is to get around in a wheelchair, even with all the publicity 
and awareness campaigns. We have a blacklist! 
 

Neil Blake, gopher extraordinaire 
 
News from Ewelme  Store 
 

The weather is still very cold at the time of writing but there are plenty of 
signs of Spring, so let us hope it has arrived in all its beauty and promise 
by the time you read this. 
 

New Oil Syndicate 
Sarah Maine has concluded successful discussions with Orion, a large 
farming buying group which orders 120 million litres of oil a year on 
behalf of its customers. Sarah has sent a detailed email to all those Ewelme 
residents who have indicated that they wish to join the Syndicate . Please 
contact Sarah at srhmaine@aol.com or call her on 01491 825292 if you 
have not yet joined and would like to do so. Deliveries will be made in 
January, May and November, with an extra delivery in September for 
heavy users. 
 

New range of Homemade Soups 
These are available in the Tea Room for £4.50 with a roll and butter, or for 
£3.00 to take away. The flavours cater for gluten-free, dairy-free and 



vegetarian requirements and include spicy bean & chorizo, lentil & bacon, 
curried parsnip, carrot & coriander, sweet potato, red pepper and cream of 
watercress. 
 

New range of sweets in our jars, including some old favourites - assorted 
toffees, butterscotch, rhubarb and custard, and more. 
 

Customer loo up-date. A big 'thank you' to everyone for your continuing 
donations. We have evaluated three quotes for the work and have 
appointed Peter Green, a builder who is currently working at High House. 
Once the wall has been built, we shall need to have shelves put up and 
some decorating done: offers of help would be very much appreciated. 
 

A very Happy Easter to all our customers. 
 

Sally Fehr, for Ewelme Store 
 
Ewelme Village Store Wine Tasting Evening 
Friday 5 May, 7:30 pm at the Watercress Centre 
 

In our increasingly busy world, where we are all shopping in a hurry and 
online too, shopping locally is a great convenience and it also supports 
local and traditional businesses, still giving excellent customer service and 
value for money. 
 

On our own doorstep is Ewelme Village Store and, as part of our drive to 
provide a service for everyone, we have been running a Wine Club for 
approximately a year now, when every few months or so, during a very 
pleasant evening, together with Oxford Wines, we showcase our wines for 
sale in the shop. In addition, we taste several!  Generally two or three each 
of sparkling, red, white and sometimes rose. A few cheesy nibbles are 
provided to line the stomachs! 
 

At the end of the evening, (by which time, the volume has generally 
increased by a few decibels), we have the option to buy some wine, which 
will be delivered to the shop the following week. If we decide to buy a 
case, we can deduct 5% from the bill! Entrance for the evening is £10 per 
head or £5 when ordering a case of wine (12 bottles).   
 

There is absolutely no need to be a wine buff or connoisseur. Many of us 
don't claim to be experts, we just enjoy a glass or two at the end of a busy 



day. Our friendly and knowledgeable representative from Oxford Wines 
gives some background information on what we are about to taste (he 
knows not to talk for too long, as we are all keen to start tasting!) and, by 
the end of the evening, we feel we’ve come away with a little more 
understanding than we previously had but, most importantly, we’ve all 
enjoyed a sociable evening, spent with friends and neighbours!   
 

Everyone is welcome. There is no obligation to buy. If you are interested in 
joining us, please reply to me, Sue Evans, sjevans50@gmail.com , or 
telephone on 01491 836347 / 07979 520081. 
 

So let’s take time to enjoy village life, support our local businesses and 
have a little fun at the same time!  I look forward to seeing you there. 
 

Sue Evans, for the Ewelme Village Store Management Committee 
 
 
When you are dissatisfied and would like to go back to your 
youth, just think of Algebra. 
 

 
Have you ever noticed that the Roman numerals for 40 are XL ! 
___________________________________________________ 
 
 
Ewelme Watercress Beds and Local Nature Reserve 
 

It is possible that you may be reading this just before our next children’s 
activity event taking place at 6:00 pm on 31 March. It would be worth 
contacting Margaret on 07879 461593, b.e.connolly@live.co.uk or Ann on 
01491 835173 to see if there are any last minute places.  Otherwise make 
an early booking for our annual Dr Anne Day which is taking place on 
Tuesday 15 August. Evening events are free but we make a small charge 
for the summer event as this includes a barbecue over lunch. Places are 
given on a first come, first served basis. Children need to be aged from six 
to eleven and are asked to bring wellies and an adult if they wish to attend.   

We should like to thank Geoff and Sheila Watts and family and the 
committee of the Friends of the Watercress Beds for organising once again 



an enjoyable, sociable and a financially successful quiz night in January. If 
you came to the quiz and have not yet been to visit our site please come 
and see us. We will be delighted to show you round on one of the first 
Sunday in the month events. We offer free entry for members of the 
Friends as well as members of the Chiltern Society. The last of the 
season’s guided walks starts at 10:30 am on Sunday 2 April and then we 
move into the spring to summer season when Open Afternoons take place. 
The first of these is on 7 May. The Centre is open from 2:00 – 4:30 pm.  
You can take a guided tour or wander round on your own. Tea and home 
made cakes are served indoors or outside beside the stream. It is a lovely 
and peaceful place to be. We show a short film made in the 1960s of the 
old watercress industry during the afternoon. We are also prepared to 
arrange weekday tours for groups and recently responded to a request from 
a local U3A. On this occasion they enjoyed the Ewelme Experience: a 
combination of a visit to the Watercress Centre followed by a guided visit 
to the Church organised by Sally Fehr.   

It seems to have been a long winter but there are signs that we are coming 
out of it now with a spectacular display of snowdrops on site and the first 
few daffodils showing colour together with violets and cowslips, the latter 
only in leaf at the moment. It can’t be long until the meadow flowers 
spring into growth. The only downside is that the growth of the cress will 
take off at the same time when all the volunteers’ time will be taken up 
maintaining channels through the beds. Many of the beds have looked 
untidy of late as the top growth of the cress has died back leaving an 
expanse of exposed mud. We have done our best to remove this mud but it 
is very hard and heavy work so only a limited amount has been achieved. 
The very low flow along the beds has not helped and the danger is that any 
windblown seeds will find the exposed mud an ideal place to 
germinate.The birds seem to enjoy the muddy areas with many species 
feeding on them. The little egret has been a very regular visitor and the 
green sandpiper has been ever present. The water rails have been even 
more secretive this winter and I have only, on one occasion, seen two of 
these together. All of the above species will probably be leaving us shortly 
(the winter thrushes seem to have already gone) and we look forward to the 
arrival of our summer visitors.We also look forward to the appearance of 
the early butterflies which are likely to be the ones that overwinter as 
adults, ie brimstone, small tortoiseshell, comma and peacock. Although 
some have already been, briefly, on the wing when the temperature 



increased sufficiently. We just hope that it is a better year than 2016 when 
nearly all numbers of butterfly species were very low. The first frogspawn 
of the year appeared, on the lower site, a few days ago but, unfortunately, 
they don’t seem to have found the new pond as yet.   

Of course we would like more volunteers to help on the beds.  We needed 
plenty of help to move a huge redwood tree trunk now set in place as a new 
seat overlooking the mill weir. Work mornings are good fun, very sociable 
and are held on the first Saturday and third Wednesday of each month 
between 9:30 am and 12:30 pm. We have homemade cake at coffee time 
too! Please contact Tom Stevenson, the warden, at 
thomas.stevenson@ntlworld.com or telephone  01491 836 888 or for more 
details or to be added to the email circulation list - alternatively just turn 
up.  Much of the work is in the shallow water of the beds so bring wellies 
if you would like to get into the stream to work on re-instating the side 
channels.  
 

Tom Stevenson and Ann Truesdale on behalf of the Management Team 
   
  * * * * * * * 
 

LETTERS TO THE EDITOR 
 

Dear Editor 
 

Thank you for the letter from Neil Blake about his joy of calligraphy - a 
craft my two granddaughters are keen to try. With Neil's encouragement I 
now know whom to contact and what to do. 
 

Juliette Nissen, Mead House, Ewelme 
 

Dear Editor 
 

I wondered whether you could put in a word for FOBL in your next 
edition? We would like more people to join, only £10 for life 
membership. We provide extra librarian hours, money for new books & 
other things. With cuts, as you know, libraries are increasingly relying on 
volunteers & donations. 
 

Kirstie Scott, The Street, Ewelme 
 



  * * * * * * * 
 
Update from the Community Pavilion Working Group 
 

Approximately eighteen months ago a presentation of two options for a 
new Pavilion was held in the Village Hall. The Presentation was well 
supported, and by a large majority, a traditional pavilion was voted as 
preferable for the village. 
 

A new working group was formed by the Parish Council. This is an update 
on progress so far. 
 

·  Plans were drawn up and submitted to the Planning Authorities. 
Planning Permission and Building Regs were duly obtained. The 
architect’s fee, advice, plans and other input were paid for by a 
generous donation given to the Parish Council by the committee of 
the Chiltern Chase. A small sum of money still remains with the 
Parish Council.  

 

·  Having obtained several quotations we have chosen one company 
for the actual building and one for all ground work. Once we have 
secured adequate funds, contracts will be signed with these 
companies. 

 

·  Where will this money come from? Our first choice is to obtain a 
Capital Grant from SODC. Unfortunately 2016 was not a good year 
to apply as they closed the application window earlier than 
expected.  

 
·  2017 is looking much more hopeful and as we write we are being 

supported by one of the Grants Officers in drafting and submitting 
our application.  We understand that the S.O.D.C. now has a 
substantial sum of money to distribute to community projects.  

 

·  The outcome of the application will be known in June. We, of 
course, intend to apply for other grants and donations, but until we 
know that we have secured a meaningful amount of money from 
the grant, we do not feel it is appropriate to start general fund 
raising.  



The village, YOU, will then have to decide if the rest of the money is 
raised by donations and fundraising or would you prefer the Parish 
Council to take up a loan? The vote on a loan held recently, resulted in 
preference for a loan, but although there was majority in favour, the 
number of people who voted was small. Therefore the Parish Council 
decided that they would not act on the vote in this financial year. As soon 
as we know the outcome of the grant application we will let the village 
know. 
 

If you would like to be involved in any way or have any questions, please 
contact: Parish Clerk: thecoops2@hotmail.co.uk 
    
Could this be happening in Ewelme soon? 
 

Gemma Benoliel, for the Working Group 
 
The Ewelme Society 
 
During a visit to Ewelme Cottage in Parnell, Auckland in February, I 
unexpectedly came across a link to the Ewelme Stream mentioned in the 
last News. This was the stream named by the Ruck Keene brothers of 
Swyncombe, George and Charles, after they emigrated in 1860 and which 
flowed through their 4,200 acre sheep farm to the sea at Kaikoura. John 
Webster, the former Curator of Ewelme Cottage, had put on the wall in the 
hallway two framed pictures of dried flowers.  One was from the banks of 
Ewelme Stream dated 1993 and the other were of flowers from the garden 
of Saffron House in Ewelme. (John twice visited Professor and Mrs Hare 
who then lived at Saffron House).    
 

I also flew over the mountains that fed the stream, and could see the 
expanses of fertile land on which Swyncombe Farm was situated.  
Unfortunately a closer connection could not be made, as the railway from 
Christchurch to Picton that crosses Ewelme Stream is still being repaired 
after the recent Kaikoura earthquake.  
 
Ewelme Cottage, erected by the Rev Vicesimus Lush and his wife Blanche 
(nee Hawkins of Ewelme) in 1864, was given to Auckland Council in 1968 
by their descendants as a Museum. Regrettably, it is now only open for a 
few hours on Sundays. The Lush connection to Saffron House [in early 



Victorian times named Ewelme House] has been covered many times in 
the News past years. Amongst the bric a brac taken from Ewelme House to 
Auckland by Blanche are items inserted by John - I recognised framed 
brass rubbings from the church of Thomas and Anne Broke. John has 
retired as Curator but was delighted to receive a 2017 Ewelme calendar.  
His car number plate remains ‘EWELME’. 
 

Attached are photographs of the framed dried flowers, and Ewelme 
Cottage taken from the garden.   
 

Carol Sawbridge – Local History Archive 
 
Safe and Well visits, Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue Service 
 

Did you know that Oxfordshire County Council’s Fire and Rescue Service 
offer free Safe and Well visits? Our firefighters will visit you at home to 
see what they can do to help you reduce the risk of fire. 
 

What does a visit cover? It combines a Home Safety Check to help reduce 
the risk of fire in your home, such as checking and fitting smoke alarms 
and helping you make a fire escape plan. We can also offer you advice and 
support to help your health and wellbeing. 
 

During the visit firefighters are able to provide advice and support to 
reduce any immediate risk from falls, fire, flood or power cuts, along with 
advice to help protect you from scams and doorstep crime.  
 

You can request a visit online at www.365alive.co.uk/safewell or call our 
Community Safety Helpline on 08000 325 999. If a loved one or friend 
would benefit from a visit please let them know about our Safe and Well 
visits. 
 

Do you have a fire safety concern or question? There are many great tips 
and advice to help keep you and your family safer at home on 
www.365alive.co.uk  . Or you can call our Community Safety Helpline on 
08000 325 999. 
 

Lucy Bates, Marketing and Campaigns Officer for Oxfordshire County 
Council Fire & Rescue Service 

 
Bordering on Insanity – 



creating an all-year-round border 
 

At the April meeting of the Wallingford Gardening Club, Timothy Walker 
will talk about 'Bordering on Insanity - creating an all-year-round border'. 
This is the Club's prestigious annual 'Bill Baker Memorial Lecture'. 
 

This talk looks exclusively at the herbaceous border in Timothy's wife’s 
garden and covers the principles and practicalities to be adopted when 
trying to create a border that is interesting all-year-round. It concludes with 
a look at a collection of must-have plants for such a border. 
 

From 1986 to 2014 Timothy worked at the University of Oxford Botanic 
Garden & Harcourt Arboretum (OBGHA), firstly as General Foreman, and 
finally as Director. Between 1992 and 2000 the OBGHA won 4 gold, 2 
silver-gilt, and one silver medal at the Chelsea Flower Show in London. 
Since 1986 he has given more than 1500 talks to more than 100,000 people 
in gardening clubs and horticultural societies! 
 

The talk will be held at Ridgeway Community Church, Wallingford at 7:30 
pm on Thursday 13 April. 
 

Visitors very welcome £3. 
 

Isabelle Darby, 01491 836867 
 
What did Wallingford Castle look like?             
 

Wallingford Castle was one of the greatest royal strongholds of Medieval 
England, and it ranked alongside the Tower of London and Windsor Castle 
in its importance in the Thames valley. When Wallingford Museum 
opened with its new exhibitions on 1st March there was also on display a 
new artistic impression of the Castle. The new illustration has been 
produced by Museum volunteer June Strong, whose striking drawing 
brings to life the amazing details discovered in newly translated documents 
and investigations, revealing the daily life and the layout of the Castle. 
 

There are three new exhibitions:-  
 

- 'Wallingford Castle - the Inside Story' presents a closer look at different 
parts of the Castle as revealed in the new documentary research. It explores 
how Wallingford and its local area was linked to the castle through 



provision of many essential goods, services, animals and food. Details 
include what has been suggested about the layout and uses of the castle 
buildings and their architectural details - as interpreted in the striking new 
‘artist’s impression’ by June Strong. It also considers where the building 
materials came from, how they were carried and who was employed.  So 
come along and find out the latest about this incredible medieval royal 
castle! 
 

- 'Pettits: past to present' exhibition gives a history of Wallingford's 
department store, and the family who have run it from its beginning in 
1856 to the present day. 
 

- 'Ways to Wallingford' describes how Wallingford has been an important 
crossing point on the Thames since the Saxon times. This exhibition looks 
at the development of transport to and from the town over the ages, 
considering the impact of roads, the river Thames, railways and aviation. 
In addition to looking at how the routes evolved and improved it covers the 
many uses of transport, including the importance of RAF Benson which 
was established just before the Second World War. Further details at 
www.wallingfordmuseum.org.uk 
 

Stu Derby for Wallingford Museum 
 
Struggling with debts? Citizens Advice can help 
 

More people saddled with unmanageable debts are turning to Citizens 
Advice, leading the charity to call for people to seek help before they reach 
crisis point. 
 

Nationally, a rising number of people have resorted to a debt relief order 
(DRO) since the amount of debt covered by a DRO rose from £15,000 to 
£20,000 last October. 
 

DROs are a last resort for people who have exhausted all options for 
repaying their debts and won’t be able to pay in the near future. They work 
by “pausing” most of your debts for a year so that your creditors can’t 
chase you for repayment. At the end of the year, unless your circumstances 
change, your debts will be written off.  
 



Debt write-offs can have a serious impact on people’s credit rating, which 
makes it more difficult to take out more credit agreements or even open a 
new bank account.  
 

Citizens Advice is now urging people who are failing to keep on top of 
their debts to seek advice early, so that they have the best chance of 
managing their debts and avoiding debt write-offs. An adviser stressed: 
“We will discuss your individual situation and look at the options available 
to you, so that you can make an informed decision about the best kind of 
debt management for you.”  
 

For further help, visit www.citizens.advice.org.uk phone 03444 111 444 or 
drop in to your nearest Citizens Advice. For locations and opening hours 
see www.citizensadvice.org.uk/local/oxfordshire-south-vale  
�
The Earth Trust 
 

Lambing Weekend 
Saturday 1 and Sunday 2 April, 11.00 am – 4:00 pm 
Come and see us down on the farm during our annual Lambing Weekends! 
Meet lambs, piglets, goats and more. Craft activities and refreshments 
available. £7 adult, £3 child, £17 family (discount for online bookings), 
FREE for Earth Trust Friends.  
 

Newts, Frogs and Toads 
Friday 7th April, 7:45 pm – 9:30 pm  
A guided walk to Little Wittenham Wood to find out all about the 
amphibians that live there. £6 adult, £3 child; booking essential: 01865 
407792 or online at www.earthtrust.org.uk/whatson (incurs a booking fee). 
 

Creepy Crawly Comics 
Monday 10 April, 10:00 am – 3:00 pm 
Explore the nature reserve to find a natural hero then create a comic with 
popular cartoonist Neill Cameron. For 7-11 year olds; parents welcome to 
stay. £30 (ask about our discount for siblings); booking essential: 01865 
407792 or online at www.earthtrust.org.uk/whatson (incurs a booking fee). 
 
Isabel Hauer, Marketing and Communications Apprentice 
 



(There are many more activities organised by The Earth Trust that are too 
numerous to list here in the Ewelme News. All the information needed can 
be gleaned from their website www.earthtrust.org.uk/whatson  The Editor) 
 
Village Diary  
All events are in Ewelme Village Hall unless stated otherwise. 
�
30 Mar – Revd Jonathan Meyer, ‘Wine, Tapas and Talk’, 7:00 for 7:30 pm 
1 Apr – volunteers needed at The Watercress Centre from 9:30 am 

 spring cleaning at Ewelme Church from 10:00 am  
2 Apr – final open morning at The Watercress Centre at 10:30 am 
5 Apr – Lent lunch at The Rectory, 12:30 – 2:00 pm 
6 Apr – Ewelme Horticultural Society AGM at 7:00 pm 
9 Apr – NHS consultation ends today 
12 Apr – Parish Council meets at 7:30 pm 
13 Apr – The Newelme Club meets from 2:30 pm 
   Wallingford Gardeners meet at Ridgeway Community Church 
14 Apr – Good Friday 
16 Apr – Easter Day 
17 Apr – Bank Holiday Monday 
19 Apr - volunteers needed at The Watercress Centre from 9:30 am 
5 May – wine tasting at The Watercress Centre at 7:30 pm 
6 May -  volunteers needed at The Watercress Centre from 9:30 am 
7 May – teas at Ewelme Church throughout the afternoon 
10 May - Parish Council meets at 7:30 pm 
11 May - The Newelme Club meets from 2:30 pm 
    Wallingford Gardeners meet at Ridgeway Community Church 
13 May – Ewelme Horticultural Society plant sale from 10:00 am 

    FOBL Cake Stall at Bob’s Corner, Benson all morning 
17 May - volunteers needed at The Watercress Centre from 9:30 am 
10 Jun – trip to Sudeley Castle in Gloucestershire 
 
Photograph acknowledgements:- 
 

Looking  down from the tower onto the Cloister and school – Terry Allsop 
Watercress beds with its new seat – Ann Truesdale 
Ewelme Cottage pictures – Carol Sawbridge 
 
 



Copy date for the next edition of the Ewelme News is 

Friday 5 May 
to pjlemaire45@gmail.com or Firethorn Cottage 

 
 
 

Can you put this advert in as a ¼ page please Keith? 

   

Ewelme Watercress Beds and 

       Local Nature Reserve  

        Sunday guided walk 

                  2 April 

      Please be at the Centre 
         for a 10:30 am start  
Sunday Open afternoons  
      2:00 – 4:30 pm  
  7 May, 4 June, 2 July  
DVD of the old watercress  
Industry will be shown.   
Guided or self guided 
tours of the nature reserve 
             TEAS 
Adults £3 - Friends of the 
Watercress Beds and  
accompanied children free 
No need to book.   
No dogs please except  



support dogs and sensible  
footwear is advisable.  
 
 
 
POSSIBLE FILLERS IF NEEDED, IF NOT, PLEASE 
DISCARD COMPLETELY�
The real art of conversation is not only to say the right thing at 
the right time, but also to leave unsaid the wrong thing at the 
tempting moment. 
  
He who hesitates is probably doing the right thing. 
  
 
There's always a lot to be thankful for if you take time to look 
for it. For example, I am sitting here thinking how nice it is that 
wrinkles don't hurt. 
  
Ageing: Eventually you will reach a point when you stop lying 
about your age and start bragging about it. 
  
 
Ah, being young is beautiful, but being old is comfortable. 
 


